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1
PURPOSE

1.1
To explain to Members the need to change the current grant policy for landlord/tenant grants and to recommend amendments.

1.2
Relevance to the Council’s ambitions and priorities

· Council Ambitions – to match the supply of homes in our area with identified needs.

· Community Objectives – access for all, community cohesion and housing.

· Corporate Priorities – objectives 1, 2 and 3.

· Other Considerations – none.

2
BACKGROUND

2.1
For the past seven years, the policy for landlord/tenant grants has been to offer landlords a grant of up to £7,500 per flat; £10,000 per two bedroom property and £12,500 per three bedroom property towards the cost of renovation.  This is a maximum contribution of 50% of the total cost of the works.  In return for the capital investment in their property, for five years the Council has nomination rights and set an affordable rent level.  To make the private rented properties affordable to households, the level of rent set was the local reference rent level minus 10%.  By using this formula we could be assured that the householders receiving housing benefit could afford these properties.  We currently have 28 private rented properties with rent levels set below the local reference rent through a grant condition.  We also have 47 households in the private rented sector assisted into the sector by the tenancy protection scheme, again, at rent levels affordable to households in receipt of benefit.  

3
ISSUES

3.1
The introduction of the new local reference rent and the local housing allowance (see report by Director of Resources for more detail) will significantly reduce the amount of housing benefit households in the Ribble Valley can claim.  The new local reference rents have taken effect, the new LHA will take effect from April 2008.  This undoubtedly will have a detrimental impact on all the rented affordable housing schemes that have been delivered by Ribble Valley.  These schemes will no longer be affordable to households claiming housing benefit.  The changes will have serious implications for:

· Vulnerable households

All householders claiming housing benefit within Ribble Valley will have a significant top up to find to bridge the gap between the housing benefit they can claim and the rent charged.  See Appendix 1, this identifies that of all the claimants in Ribble Valley, 56.8% will see a decrease in entitlement.

· Homelessness Service


Ultimately households will seek assistance from the housing section, in the long terms, we are likely to see an increase in homeless presentations from households in private rented properties.  As a section much of the success has been reliant on working with landlords and utilising the private rented sector.  In reducing the length of time households remain in the hostel, the key factor has been accessing private rented sector. This will no longer work as well due to the significant gap between the agreed rent levels and the amount to be paid out from housing benefit.

· Landlords

All landlords with tenants on benefits will see a decrease in the amount of rent they receive and they will have to collect a top up for the remaining amount.  Landlords who have received grant aid in the past, all the rent would have been eligible for payment by housing benefit.  The situation will now change.  Table 1 explains the new rent levels which are different across the borough.  The fourth column shows the existing housing benefit paid.  The first three columns shows the benefit payable for any new claimant across the three areas.  The fifth column shows the maximum rent a landlord can currently charge when a grant has been received.  With the reductions shown even in these properties, there will be a top up element required.  The last three columns show the LHA figures to be introduced April 2008. 



Suggested amendments to the current grant policy to off set the reduction in housing benefit.

· 
Offer a greater amount of grant per property to make letting to a household on housing benefit a financial option for a landlord.  It is proposed to increase the level of grant to £10,000 per one bed flat and £15,000 for two or three bed properties.  This would be a 50% contribution towards the total cost of the works. 

· 
Restrict the availability of grant to the areas that have seen a decrease in housing benefit levels.  Longridge and Chipping private rented sector market should in the future manage itself as they have seen a significant increase in the rent levels households in receipt of housing benefit can claim.  Therefore, such households should not struggle to find an affordable private rented property.  

· 
For households that are in a private rented property prior to the changes and find themselves in a position where they cannot afford to make up the difference, it is recommended that these households are advised to make a claim for discretionary housing payments from the Council.  

4
RISK ASSESSMENT

4.1
The approval of this report may have the following implications
· Resources – amending the policy will require an increase in private sector renewal budget or will see a reduction in the number of grants that can be approved each financial year.  Approval of the recommendations may also see an increase in expenditure of discretionary housing payment.

· Technical, Environmental and Legal – none. 
· Political – none. 

· Reputation – failure to make such amendments could mean the private rented sector is no longer a housing option for those on housing benefit and these households will become solely reliant on the social housing provision.

5
RECOMMENDED THAT COMMITTEE
5.1
Approve the proposed amendments to the grant policy for landlords grants subject to consultation with landlords at the forum in January.

5.2
Receive further reports on the impact of changes in local housing allowance. 

DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITY SERVICES 

For further information please ask for Rachael Stott

, extension 4567.
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